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0� 
Dea�ant Minister, 

ASIC Corporations (Whistleblower Policies) Instrument 2019/1146 [F2019L01457] 

The Senate Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Delegated Legislation (the committee) 
assesses all disallowable legislative instruments against scrutiny principles outlined in 
Senate standing order 23. The committee has identified scrutiny concerns in relation to the 
above instrument, and the committee seeks your advice in relation to this matter. 

Exemption from primary legislation 

Scrutiny principle 23(3)(j) of the committee's terms of reference requires the committee to 
consider whether an instrument contains matters more appropriate for parliamentary 
enactment (that is, matters that should be enacted via primary rather than delegated 
legislation). This may include instruments which provide exemptions or modifications to 
primary legislation. 

The instrument provides an exemption for public companies limited by guarantee that are 
not-for-profits or charities and have an annual consolidated revenue of less 
than $1 million, from the requirement to have a whistleblower policy under 
subsection 1317Al(l) of the Corporations Act 2001 (Corporations Act). 

The committee notes that the exemption appears to be authorised under section 
1317AJ of the Corporations Act, which provides that the Australian Securities and 
Investments Commission may make an order, by legislative instrument, relieving 
companies from all or specified requirements of section 1317AI. The committee 
further notes that subsection 1317 AJ(2) of the Corporations Act allows these orders 
to continue indefinitely. 

"----.Nevertheless, the committee generally prefers that exemptions from primary legislation by 
delegated legislation do not continue in force for such time as to operate as a de facto 
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Dear Assistant Minister, 

 

ASIC Corporations (Whistleblower Policies) Instrument 2019/1146 [F2019L01457] 
Thank you for your response of 19 December 2019 to the Senate Standing Committee for 
the Scrutiny of Delegated Legislation, in relation to the above instrument. 

The committee considered your response at its private meeting on 5 February 2020. On 
the basis of your advice, the committee has concluded its examination of the instrument.  

While the committee has concluded its examination of the instrument, the committee 
reiterates that exemptions from primary legislation by delegated legislation should not 
generally continue in force for such time as to operate as a de facto amendment to the 
principal Act. Accordingly, the committee requests that this matter be considered in the 
future review of the operation of the corporate sector whistleblower protection regime 
under the Corporations Act 2001. 

In the interests of transparency, I note that this correspondence will be published on the 
committee's website and recorded in the Delegated Legislation Monitor.  

Thank you for your assistance with this matter. 

Yours sincerely, 

 

 

 

 

Senator the Hon Concetta Fierravanti-Wells 
Chair 
Senate Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Delegated Legislation 
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